
Minutes 
 

 

PETITION HEARING - CABINET MEMBER FOR 
PLANNING, TRANSPORTATION AND RECYCLING 
 
24 September 2014 
 
Meeting held at Committee Room 3 - Civic Centre, 
High Street, Uxbridge UB8 1UW 
 
 

 Committee Members Present:  
Councillor Keith Burrows  
 
Also Present: 
 Councillor Jonathan Bianco 
Councillor  Roy Chamdal 
Councillor Judith Cooper 
 
LBH Officers Present:  
 Steve Austin, Traffic, Parking, Road Safety and School Travel Team Manager 
Nadia Williams, Democratic Services Officer 
 

7. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST IN MATTERS COMING BEFORE THIS MEETING  
(Agenda Item 1) 
 

 None. 
 

8. TO CONFIRM THAT THE BUSINESS OF THE MEETING WILL TAKE PLACE IN 
PUBLIC  (Agenda Item 2) 
 

 It was confirmed that all items would be heard in public. 
 

9. BRIARWOOD DRIVE, NORTHWOOD HILLS - PETITION REQUESTING MEASURES 
TO RESTRICT NON-RESIDENT PARKING  (Agenda Item 4) 
 

 Concerns, comments and suggestions raised by the petition organiser at the meeting 
included the following: 
 

• The strength of feeling from residents about people parking all day in Briarwood 
Drive, primarily on Monday to Friday from 7am to 7pm was of great concern 

• The road was essentially used for parking by commuters to Central London and 
on occasions by holiday makers who would park their cars for periods of  two 
weeks at a time 

• Such parking resulted in having a negative impact mainly on residents but also 
on their visitors, as well as local shop keepers 

• Inconsiderate parking often resulted in blocking driveways and creating 
difficulties for people wanting to quickly use the local shops and even more of a 
problem for residents' visitors wanting to park  

• Expressed further concerns about the possible future problems that would be 
created by students attending the new Heathrow Aviation Engineering University 
Technical College (UTC) in Potter Street, Northwood 

• Suggested that with Northwood Hills having no Parking Management scheme, 
other local roads such as Oakdale Avenue, Tolcarne Drive and Highfield Road 



  

would experience the same problem with parking and therefore, requested that 
a major consultation be undertaken to include these roads 

• Advised that the strength of feeling at a local meeting was that, unless 
something was done, the problem with the issue of parking in the area would be 
exacerbated.  

 
Councillor (Cllr) Jonathan Bianco attended as a Ward Councillor in support of the 
petitioners. The following concerns and suggestions were raised: 
 

• Had been involved as Ward Councillor in relation to a petition regarding Oakdale 
Avenue, which had similar issues that were currently being raised  

• Advised that parking had become even more strained in the area with flats 
above shops in Joel Street and cars coming through from a nearby garage  

• Also of note was the Kingdom Hall, which only had a small number of parking 
spaces for those attending with potential for them to spill over to nearby streets 

• Pointed out that such demand for parking often left people living in the area 
having to park in Briarwood Drive 

• Stressed that the issue of parking was not a new problem to Northwood Hills 
and highlighted that residents parking had been a real issue for both residents 
who had been in support of, and against the introduction of a Parking 
Management scheme (PMS) 

• Suggested therefore, that the main issue would be the fact that it would not be 
feasible to install a parking scheme in respect of just one street, as the problem 
would only be shifted to other nearby streets 

• Advised that accordingly, a cautious approach would need to be taken; a view 
which had been shared by the Residents' Association 

• Advised that parking had been made worst in recent months by works being 
done in Joel Street 

• With regard to the UTC, advised that the issue of parking had been raised at a 
Planning Committee meeting where it had been noted that students would be 
asked to sign a contract undertaking that they would not travel by car to college 

• Warned that residents living in streets currently unaffected may not be prepared 
to agree to a PMS and it would be difficult for them to realise the effect it would 
have on their streets once PMS had been installed in a neighbouring street 

• Urged that the resurfacing of Briarwood Drive be placed near the top of the list 
under the Council's Road Management Scheme 

• Requested that any proposed PMS should be taken as part of a bigger piece of 
work at a later time after observing how successful the student undertaking not 
to travel by car to UTC had been  

• Acknowledged that there had been an increase in parking at this end of Joel 
Street but added that works that had been taking place in this area would settle 
down and would therefore help to give some relief in parking problems. 

 
The Cabinet Member, Cllr Keith Burrows listened to the concerns and responded to the 
points raised.  
 
Cllr Burrows explained that with regard to the contract signed by students at UTC, it 
would be wise to wait and see what the full effect of this would be on parking. He 
advised that residents should also be aware that this agreement may not be effective, 
as he was quite familiar with the parking problems that had been experienced by 
residents in his ward from students who attended a local university.  
 
Given the close proximity of UTC, the Cabinet Member attached an additional 



  

recommendation for officers to carry out an initial stress survey, followed by a further 
survey after the opening of UTC. Cllr Burrows advised that this would enable officers to 
gain a better picture and ascertain the level of impact that parking from students 
attending UTC may be having in the area. Petitioners were also informed that officers 
would carry out the stress survey at various times in the day and the results would be 
reported back to the Cabinet Member and Ward Councillors.  Cllr Burrows added that 
in addition to conducting an initial stress survey, officers would carry out a further 
survey after the opening of UTC. 
 
Resolved - That the Cabinet Member: 
 

1. Met and discussed with petitioners, their concern with parking in 
 Briarwood Drive, Northwood Hills. 
 
2. Instructed officers to carry out an initial stress survey followed by a 

further survey after the opening of Heathrow Aviation Engineering 
University Technical College (UTC). Results to be reported back to the 
Cabinet Member and Ward Councillors. 

 
3. Subject to the outcome of the above, asked officers to add the request to 

the Council's extensive parking programme for further investigation in an 
area agreed with local Ward Councillors. 

 
Reasons for recommendation 
 
The petition hearing will provide a valuable opportunity to hear directly from the 
petitioners of their concerns and suggestions.   
 
Alternative options considered/risk management 
 
None at this stage. 
 

10. FULHAM CLOSE, HILLINGDON - PETITION REQUESTING A RESIDENTS' 
PARKING ONLY PARKING SCHEME  (Agenda Item 5) 
 

 Concerns, comments and suggestions raised by the petition organiser at the meeting 
included the following: 
 

• In the 42 years that they had lived in the address, parking had become 
horrendous in the past 10 years 

• As homes were being sold and bought, large houses were being converted into 
flats resulting in an increased number of people requiring parking  

• There was a church and four local businesses in the area, which also 
contributed to the parking problems.  Although the church had a very small car 
park, as it was so well attended, visitors tended to spill over into Fulham Close 
to park    

• Coupled with the parking requirement of the local businesses and the church, it 
had become impossible to residents to even park at the weekends from 
Saturday mornings right through to Sunday afternoons 

• Residents found it impossible to park in evenings and even more stressful for 
those working shifts, some of whom having finished work at 11pm, would always 
have difficulty in trying to find somewhere to park 

• Residents were particularly concerned about the safety issues caused by cars 
parked on both sides of the road and feared that emergency vehicles would 



  

inevitably be hindered from gaining access into the road 

• This concern came into fruition recently following the sad death of a resident 
where the ambulance could not gain access into the road, as a result of the way 
vehicles were parked  

• Gravely concerned about fire engines also being prevented from gaining access 
in the event of a fire and advised that inevitably, refuse lorries regularly 
struggled to gain access into the road  

• Further concerned about the safety of pedestrians often forced to walk into the 
road as a result of cars parked on the pavements. In addition, anxious about the 
huge risk of an accident happening with there also being a blind spot as cars 
turned from the Uxbridge Road at high speed into Fulham Close 

• The problem was further compounded by Fulham Close being used to access 
garages which did not belong to properties in the road. The garages appeared to 
be regularly accessed by scrap dealers and there had been occasions when 
lorries reversing into the garages had collided with parked cars 

• Petitioners informed that a transit van was regularly left parked by the gates and 
a car had remained abandoned in the road for over 4 months, even though this 
had been reported to the Council. 

 
Councillor Roy Chamdal attended as a Ward Councillor in support of the petitioners. 
The following concerns and suggestions were raised: 
 

• Advised that he had seen the issues raised by petitioners first hand and noted 
that at the weekend, people attending the church had parked in Fulham Close 

• Highlighted that the garages were at an angle between two houses and  with 
cars parked on both sides, acknowledge that the issue of emergency vehicles 
gaining access into the road was of grave concern 

• The parking problem had resulted in creating safety issues for pedestrians, as 
parking on both sides of the pavements left little or no space for them to use 

• Had observed however, that some properties benefited from drop-down kerbs, 
which slightly alleviated the problem. 

 
The Cabinet Member, Councillor Keith Burrows listened to the concerns and 
responded to the points raised.  
 
Councillor Burrows acknowledged that with a speed limit of 40mph on the Uxbridge 
Road, this created a problem for cars travelling at that speed when turning into Fulham 
Close and as such, was an issue of concern, which he suggested would contribute to 
the problem of safety.  
  
Given the grave concern about safety issues, the Cabinet Member amended the 
second recommendation and requested that this issue be discussed and agreed as a 
matter of urgency. 
 
Councillor Burrows added a further recommendation instructing officers to investigate 
the concerns raised about the garages and other issues highlighted by the petitioners. 
 
That the Cabinet Member: 
 
1. Met and discussed with petitioners their concerns with parking in 
 Fulham Close, Hillingdon.  
 
2. Subject to the outcome of the above, asked officers to add the request to the 



  

Council’s extensive parking programme for further investigation, to be 
discussed with the Cabinet Member as a matter of urgency. 

 
3. Instructed officers to investigate further issues of concern raised by 
 petitioners regarding emergency vehicle access, access to the  garages 
 and query regarding the abandoned vehicle. 
 
Reasons for recommendation 
 
The petition hearing will provide a valuable opportunity to hear directly from the 
petitioners of their concerns and suggestions.   
 
Alternative options considered/risk management 
 
None at this stage. 
 

11. PETITION REQUESTING RESIDENTS' ONLY PARKING IN WORCESTER ROAD, 
COWLEY, NEAR ORCHARD PLACE  (Agenda Item 6) 
 

 Concerns, comments and suggestions raised by the petition organiser at the meeting 
included the following: 
 

• Concerned about huge parking problems being experienced by residents living 
in the bungalows in Worcester Road  

• The only parking available to residents living in these bungalows were kerb side 
parking, which were mostly used  by shoppers and commuters to park   

•  Residents were hardly ever able to use the kerbside parking near their homes 
and when they did approach non-residents to make them aware,  drivers tended 
to be offensive 

• Students from Brunel University often parked their cars for three to four weeks at 
a time, as did holiday makers and commuters who regularly parked and boarded 
buses 

• Lorries also parked in the limited available kerbside spaces and likewise, 
vehicles generally parked in disabled parking bays 

• Residents had been forced to pay for parking elsewhere and it was impossible 
for visitors to get any parking space at all when they visited 

• The issue of visitor parking was particularly compounded for those with young 
children, people with a disability, as well as people helping residents with their 
shopping 

• The problem with parking was further exacerbated by vehicles being parked 
inconsiderately  

• Concerned about emergency vehicles being prevented from reaching residents; 
this was recently realised when an ambulance calling for a resident living in one 
of the bungalows had to board the ambulance, which was forced to park at the 
top of Cowley Road  

• Visitors to the chemist also parked outside the bungalows even though free 
parking was available with plenty of spaces in the area.  

 
Councillor Judith Cooper attended as a Ward Councillor in support of the petitioners.  
 
Cllr Cooper stated that there were two issues of concern with regard to the kerb side 
parking near the bungalows; firstly, the reluctance of drivers to come out of their cars 
and get a ticket.  Secondly, there was the issue of commuter parking, students and 



  

holiday makers parking long term.   
Cllr Cooper urged the Cabinet Member to consider both issues when making a 
decision.  
 
Councillor Roy Chamdal, Ward Cllr of a neighbouring ward also attended the meeting, 
as any decision relating to this petition would potentially affect residents in his ward. 
 
The Cabinet Member, Cllr Keith Burrows listened to the concerns and responded to the 
points raised. Councillor Burrows explained that residents of Worcester Road had been 
consulted last year about being included in a possible extension to the Cowley Parking 
Management Scheme but the majority of residents who had responded however, had 
preferred not to be included. It was highlighted to the petitioners that because other 
roads had now been included in the scheme, the problem of parking had been pushed 
on to roads outside of the scheme, including Worcester Road. 
 
Cllr Burrow acknowledged that the parking problems may also have been compounded 
at times by parents searching for space to park during the school run. To this end 
therefore, the Cabinet Member requested that parking services should conduct checks 
in the area more frequently during school times.  
 
Resolved - That the Cabinet Member: 
 
1. Discussed with petitioners and listened to their request for residents' only 
 parking controls in Worcester Road, Cowley. 
 
2. Decided that the request for parking restrictions in Worcester Road, Cowley 

should be added to the Council’s future parking scheme programme for 
further investigation and more detailed consultation with residents, as 
quickly as possible. 

 
3. Subject to 2 above, to seek the advice of the Ward Councillors on the most 

appropriate extent (regarding the areas to be consulted) for any such 
consultation. 
 

Reasons for recommendation 
 
To allow the Cabinet Member to discuss with petitioners, their concerns and if 
appropriate, add their request to the parking schemes programme. 
 
Alternative options considered/risk management 
 
These were discussed with petitioners. 
 

  
The meeting, which commenced at 7.00 pm, closed at 8.10 pm. 
 

  
These are the minutes of the above meeting.  For more information on any of the 
resolutions please contact Nadia Williams on 01895 277655.  Circulation of these 
minutes is to Councillors, Officers, the Press and Members of the Public. 
 

 


